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ITEM 5.                 OTHER EVENTS. 
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                                                                      Exhibit 11 
                      UAL Corporation and Subsidiary Companies 
 
                Calculation of Fully Diluted Net Earnings Per Share 
                          (In Millions, Except Per Share) 
 
 
                                                     Year Ended December 31     
                                                 1994(1)    1993(1)    1992(1) 
                                                               
Earnings or loss: 
  Earnings (loss) before extraordinary item and 
    cumulative effect of accounting changes      $   14     $  (31)    $  (417) 
  Interest on Air Wis convertible debentures, 
    net of income tax                                -           2           2  
  Earnings (loss) before cumulative effect of 
    accounting changes for fully diluted 
    calculation                                      14        (29)       (415) 
  Extraordinary loss on early 
    extinguishment of debt                           -         (19)         -  
  Cumulative effect of accounting changes           (25)        -         (540) 
  Net loss for fully diluted calculation         $  (11)    $  (48)    $  (955) 
 
Shares: 
  Average number of shares of common 
    stock outstanding during the year              18.8       24.3        24.1 
  Average number of shares of ESOP preferred  
    stock outstanding during the year               0.3         -           -  
  Additional shares assumed issued at the date 
    of issuance for conversion of convertible 
    preferred stock                                  -         3.4          -  
  Additional shares assumed issued at the 
    beginning of the year (or at the date of 
    merger) for conversion of Air Wis 
    convertible debentures                           -         0.1         0.1 
  Additional shares assumed issued at the 
    beginning of the year (or at the date of 
    issuance) for exercises of dilutive stock 
    options and stock award plans (after 
    deducting shares assumed purchased  
    under the treasury stock method)                0.3        0.6         0.3 
  Average number of shares for fully  
    diluted calculation                            19.4       28.4        24.5 
 
Fully diluted per share amounts: 
  Earnings (loss) before extraordinary item and 
    cumulative effect of accounting changes      $ 0.74     $(1.02)    $(16.96) 
  Extraordinary loss on early 
    extinguishment of debt                           -       (0.66)         -  
  Cumulative effect of accounting changes         (1.33)        -       (22.00) 
  Net loss                                       $(0.59)    $(1.68)    $(38.96) 
 
                
(1)   This calculation is submitted in accordance with Regulation S-K item  
      601(b)(11), although it is contrary to paragraph 40 of APB Opinion No. 15  
      because it produces an antidilutive result. 
 



 
 
 
 
                                                               Exhibit 12.1 
 
                 UAL Corporation and Subsidiary Companies 
 
             Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges 
 
                                         Year Ended December 31          
                               1994      1993     1992     1991    1990  
                                             (In Millions) 
                                                    
Earnings: 
 
  Earnings (loss) before 
    income taxes and 
    extraordinary items       $  170    $  (47)  $ (656)  $(508)  $164 
  Fixed charges, 
    from below                 1,052     1,104    1,001     749    592  
  Interest capitalized           (41)      (51)     (92)    (91)   (71) 
 
    Earnings                  $1,181    $1,006   $  253   $ 150   $685 
 
 
Fixed charges: 
 
  Interest expense            $  372    $  358   $  329   $ 211   $193 
 
  Portion of rental expense 
    representative of the 
    interest factor              680       746      672     538    399 
 
      Fixed charges           $1,052    $1,104   $1,001   $ 749   $592 
 
 
Ratio of earnings to 
  fixed charges                 1.12       (a)      (a)     (a)   1.16 
 
 
              
(a)   Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by $98 million in 1993,  
      $748 million in 1992 and $599 million in 1991. 
 



 
 
 
                                                               Exhibit 12.2 
 
                 UAL Corporation and Subsidiary Companies 
 
             Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges 
 
                 and Preferred Stock Dividend Requirements 
 
                                         Year Ended December 31          
                               1994      1993     1992     1991    1990  
                                             (In Millions) 
                                                    
Earnings: 
 
  Earnings (loss) before 
    income taxes and 
    extraordinary items       $  170    $  (47)  $ (656)  $(508)  $164 
  Fixed charges and 
    preferred stock 
    dividend requirements, 
    from below                 1,184     1,154    1,001     749    592  
  Interest capitalized           (41)      (51)     (92)    (91)   (71) 
 
    Earnings                  $1,313    $1,056   $  253   $ 150   $685 
 
 
Fixed charges: 
 
  Interest expense            $  372    $  358   $  329   $ 211   $193 
 
  Preferred stock dividend 
    requirements                 132       50       -        -      - 
 
  Portion of rental expense 
    representative of the 
    interest factor              680       746      672     538    399 
 
  Fixed charges and 
    preferred stock 
    dividend requirements     $1,184    $1,154   $1,001   $ 749   $592 
 
Ratio of earnings to 
  fixed charges and 
  preferred stock 
  dividend requirements         1.11       (a)     (a)      (a)   1.16 
 
 
              
(a)   Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges and preferred stock  
      dividend requirements by $98 million in 1993, $748 million in 1992 and  
      $599 million in 1991. 
 



 
                                             Exhibit 23.1 
 
 
 
          Consent of Independent Public Accountants 
                               
                               
As independent public accountants, we hereby consent to the 
incorporation of our report included in this Form 8-K dated 
February 28, 1995, into the Company's previously filed Post- 
Effective Amendment No. 1 to Form S-8 Registration Statement 
(File No.  2-67368) and Post-Effective Amendment No. 2 to 
Form S-8 Registration Statement (File No. 33-37613) for the 
Employees' Stock Purchase Plan of UAL Corporation; Post- 
Effective Amendment No. 1 to Form S-8 Registration Statement 
(File No. 33-38613) for the United Air Lines, Inc. 
Management and Salaried Employees' 401(k) Retirement Savings 
Plan; Form S-8 Registration Statement (File No. 33-57331) 
and Post-Effective Amendment No. 1 to Form S-8 Registration 
Statement (File No. 33-44552) for the United Air Lines, Inc. 
Ground Employees' 401(k) Retirement Savings Plan; Post- 
Effective Amendment No. 1 to Form S-8 Registration Statement 
(File No. 33-44553) for the United Air Lines, Inc., Flight 
Attendant Employees' 401(k) Retirement Savings Plan; Post- 
Effective Amendment No. 2 to Form S-8 Registration Statement 
(File No. 33-41968) and Form S-8 Registration Statement  
(File No. 33-10206) for the UAL Corporation 1981 Incentive 
Stock Plan; Form S-3 Registration Statement (File No. 33- 
57192), as amended; Post-Effective Amendment No. 1 to Form S- 
8 Registration Statement (File No. 33-59950) for the United 
Air Lines, Inc. Pilots' Directed Account Retirement Income 
Plan; and Form S-4 Registration Statement (File No. 33- 
57579), as amended. 
 
                                   /s/ Arthur Andersen LLP 
                                   Arthur Andersen LLP 
 
 
Chicago, Illinois, 
February 28, 1995 



 
                                                            Exhibit 99.1 
SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA 
 
 
                                          Year Ended December 31             
                                1994      1993      1992     1991     1990   
                                      (In Millions, Except Per Share) 
                                                       
Operating revenues             $13,950   $13,325   $11,853  $10,706  $10,296 
Earnings (loss) before 
  extraordinary item and 
  cumulative effect of 
  accounting changes                77       (31)     (417)   (332)      94 
Extraordinary loss on early 
  extinguishment of debt, 
  net of tax                        -        (19)       -       -        -  
Cumulative effect of 
  accounting changes               (26)       -       (540)     -        -  
Net earnings (loss)                 51       (50)     (957)   (332)      94 
Per share amounts: 
  Earnings (loss) before 
    extraordinary item and 
    cumulative effect of 
    accounting changes            0.76     (2.64)   (17.34) (14.31)    4.33 
  Extraordinary loss on early 
    extinguishment of debt          -      (0.76)       -       -        -  
  Cumulative effect of 
    accounting changes           (1.37)       -     (22.41)     -        -  
  Net earnings (loss)            (0.61)    (3.40)   (39.75) (14.31)    4.33 
Total assets at year end        11,764    12,840    12,257   9,876    7,983 
Long-term debt and capital 
  lease obligations, including 
  current portion, and 
  redeemable preferred stock 
  at year end                    4,077     3,735     3,783   2,533    1,329 
 



 
                                                           Exhibit 99.2 
 
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF 
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS 
 
 
EMPLOYEE INVESTMENT TRANSACTION AND RECAPITALIZATION 
 
      On July 12, 1994, the shareholders of UAL Corporation ("UAL") approved  
a plan of recapitalization that provides an approximately 55% equity and  
voting interest in UAL to certain employees of United Air Lines, Inc.  
("United") in exchange for wage concessions and work-rule changes.  The  
employees' equity interest will be allocated to individual employee accounts  
through the year 2000 under Employee Stock Ownership Plans ("ESOPs") which  
were created as a part of the recapitalization.  Since the ESOP shares will  
be allocated over time, the current ownership interest held by employees is  
substantially less than 55%.  The entire 55% ESOP voting interest is  
currently exercisable, which generally will be voted by the ESOP trustee at  
the direction of, and on behalf of, the employees participating in the  
ESOPs.  The employee interest may increase to up to 63%, depending on the  
average market value of UAL common stock in the year after the transaction  
closed.  Based on the average market value of UAL common stock through  
February 23, 1995, the market value of UAL common stock for the remainder of  
the measuring period would have to average at least $204 for any adjustment  
to be made in the ESOP percentage interest.  Pursuant to the terms of the  
plan of recapitalization, holders of old UAL common stock received  
approximately $2.1 billion in cash and the remaining 45% (subject to a  
possible reduction to not less than 37%) of the equity in the form of new  
common stock.  The conversion of certain convertible securities and the  
exercise of certain stock options could result in additional cash  
distributions of up to $428 million.  Distributions on account of stock  
option exercises would be reduced by cash proceeds on the exercise of the  
options.  In connection with the recapitalization, United issued $370  
million of 10.67% debentures due in 2004 and $371 million of 11.21%  
debentures due in 2014 and UAL issued Series B 12 1/4% preferred stock with  
an aggregate liquidation preference of $410 million.  Approximately $169  
million of pretax costs were incurred in connection with the  
recapitalization, including transaction costs and severance payments to  
certain former United employees. 
 
      The employee investment transaction has put in place a lower cost  
structure which allows United to compete more effectively against low-cost  
carriers and improve UAL's long-term financial viability.  The transaction  
also facilitated the creation of a low-cost short-haul operation, Shuttle by  
United ("Shuttle"), which began operating on October 1, 1994.  This service  
achieves lower costs through special work rules and wage rates for pilots,  
high station and aircraft utilization and minimal service amenities.  Based  
on its initial operations, the Shuttle has been well accepted by the  
marketplace and its costs are within expectations.  As a result, United  
expects the Shuttle will be able to sustain a competitive presence in the  
short-haul markets against low cost competitors. 
 
      As a result of the recapitalization, UAL's capital structure became  
more highly leveraged, as UAL's equity decreased by approximately $1.7  
billion and debt increased $741 million at the time of the transaction.   
With the increase in debt and reduction in equity resulting from the  
recapitalization, UAL's exposure to certain industry risks could be greater  
than might have been the case prior to the recapitalization.  In addition,  
the transaction resulted in new labor agreements for certain employee groups  
and a new corporate governance structure, which was designed to achieve  
balance between the various employee-owner groups and public shareholders.   
The new labor agreements and governance structure could inhibit management's  
ability to alter strategy in a volatile, competitive industry by restricting  
certain operating and financing activities, including the sale of assets and  
the issuance of equity securities and the ability to furlough employees.   
UAL's ability to react to competition may be hampered further by the fixed  
long-term nature of these various agreements.  The success of the  
recapitalization is dependent upon a number of factors, including the state  
of the competitive environment in the airline industry, competitive  
responses to United's efforts, United's ability to achieve enduring cost  
savings through productivity improvements and the renegotiation of labor  
agreements at the end of the investment period. 
 
      The employee investment transaction and recapitalization had an  
initial adverse effect on UAL's cash position as a result of the cash  
consideration paid to holders of old UAL common stock and certain other  
recapitalization costs.  However, the transaction is expected to result in  
an improvement to cash flow through the term of the employee investment.   
This improvement is expected to result from the employee concessions which  
reduce cash expenses, partially offset by the additional interest expense on  
the debentures, dividends on the preferred stock and foregone interest on  
the cash consideration distributed to holders of old UAL common stock. 
 
      The employee investment transaction will reduce UAL's cash operating  
expenses due to wage and benefit reductions and work-rule changes.  These  
cash expense reductions will be offset by non-cash compensation charges for  
stock periodically committed to be released to employees under the ESOPs,  
additional interest expense on the debentures and foregone interest on the  
cash distributed to shareholders.  The amount of the non-cash compensation  



expense cannot be predicted, because it is based on the future fair value of  
UAL's stock. 
 
      The ESOPs consist of two tax-qualified plans, as defined under the  
Internal Revenue Code, and one plan that is not tax qualified.  Tax  
deductions related to the ESOPs are partially based on factors unrelated to  
the future fair value of UAL's stock.  Accordingly, it is anticipated that  
tax provisions (credits) in future periods could be impacted by permanent  
differences between tax deductions and book expenses related to the ESOPs.   
Additionally, timing differences between tax deductions and book expenses  
related to the ESOPs could impact the balance of the net deferred tax asset  
in the future. 
 
 
LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES 
 
Liquidity - 
 
      UAL's total of cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments  
was $1.532 billion at December 31, 1994, compared to $1.828 billion at  
December 31, 1993.  Cash flows during the year were considerable.  The most  
significant was the distribution of $2.1 billion to holders of old UAL  
common stock under the recapitalization, which was partially funded by net  
proceeds of $735 million on the issuance of debentures and $400 million on  
the issuance of Series B preferred stock.  Subsequent to issuance, UAL  
repurchased $87 million of the Series B preferred stock to be held in  
treasury.  Other financing activities included principal payments under debt  
and capital lease obligations of $305 million and $87 million, respectively,  
and a $46 million reduction of short-term borrowings.  Cash flows from  
operating activities amounted to $1.334 billion.  Investing activities  
resulted in cash flows of $198 million. 
 
      In 1994, United took delivery of 16 A320 aircraft and two B747  
aircraft.  With the exception of one B747, these aircraft were acquired  
under operating leases.  Property additions, including the B747 and spare  
parts, amounted to $636 million.  Property dispositions, including the sale  
and leaseback of the B747 aircraft purchased in 1994, five B737 aircraft and  
one B757 aircraft, resulted in proceeds of $432 million. 
 
      As of December 31, 1994, UAL had a working capital deficit of $1.714  
billion as compared to $1.183 billion at December 31, 1993.  Historically,  
UAL has operated with a working capital deficit and, as in the past, UAL  
expects to meet all of its obligations as they become due. 
 
      During 1993, UAL's balance of cash and cash equivalents decreased $85  
million while short-term investments increased $430 million.  Operating  
activities resulted in cash flows of $858 million, which more than offset  
cash used for net property additions and financing activities.  Investing  
activities, including the short-term investment increase and net property  
additions, used $740 million.  Property additions amounted to $1.496  
billion, including the purchase of 34 aircraft, and property dispositions  
resulted in proceeds of $1.165 billion, including the sale and leaseback of  
18 aircraft.  In all, 10 B737 aircraft, 16 B757 aircraft, four B747  
aircraft, eight B767 aircraft and five A320 aircraft were acquired,  
including purchases and leases.  Financing activities used $203 million.   
Reductions in short-term borrowings, capital lease obligations and long-term  
debt, including the early extinguishment of $500 million of senior  
subordinated notes, more than offset cash proceeds from the issuance of  
Series A preferred stock and long-term debt.  
 
      Operating activities in 1992 generated cash flows of $575 million,  
which more than offset cash used for net additions to property, resulting in  
a $306 million increase in cash, cash equivalents and short-term  
investments.  During the year, $2.519 billion was spent on property  
additions, principally aircraft.  United acquired 25 B737 aircraft, 25 B757  
aircraft, 10 B767 aircraft and six B747 aircraft in 1992.  Of these, 18  
aircraft were purchased, 38 were purchased and then sold and leased back and  
10 were acquired in capital lease transactions.  Property dispositions  
provided cash proceeds of $2.367 billion.  In 1992, United also acquired  
certain Latin American route authorities and other related assets from Pan  
American World Airways, Inc. 
 
Capital Commitments - 
 
      At December 31, 1994, commitments for the purchase of property and  
equipment, principally aircraft, approximated $3.9 billion, after deducting  
advance payments.  An estimated $1.2 billion will be spent in 1995, $0.7  
billion in 1996, $1.3 billion in 1997, $0.5 billion in 1998 and $0.2 billion  
in 1999 and thereafter.  The major commitments are for the purchase of  
thirty-four B777 aircraft which are expected to be delivered between 1995  
and 1999. 
 
      In addition to the B777 order, United has arrangements with Airbus  
Industrie and International Aero Engines to lease 29 A320 aircraft, which  
are scheduled for delivery through 1998.  At December 31, 1994, United also  
had options for an additional 162 B737 aircraft, 39 B757 aircraft, 34 B777  
aircraft, 49 B747 aircraft, 8 B767 aircraft and 50 A320 aircraft.  Under the  
terms of certain of these options which are exercisable during the period  
1995 through 1997, United would forfeit significant deposits on such options  
it does not exercise.  United continually reviews its fleet to determine  



whether aircraft acquisitions will be used to expand the fleet or to replace  
older aircraft, depending on market and regulatory conditions at the time of  
delivery. 
 
Capital Resources - 
 
      Funds necessary to finance aircraft acquisitions are expected to be  
obtained from internally generated funds, irrevocable external financing  
arrangements or other external sources. 
 
      At December 31, 1994, UAL and United had an effective shelf  
registration statement on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission  
to offer up to $1.035 billion of securities, including secured and unsecured  
debt, equipment trust and pass through certificates, equity or a combination  
thereof.  UAL's ability to issue equity securities is limited by its  
certificate of incorporation, which was restated in connection with the  
recapitalization.   
 
      United's senior unsecured debt is rated BB by Standard and Poor's ("S  
& P") and Baa3 by Moody's Investors Service Inc. ("Moody's").  UAL's Series  
A and Series B preferred stocks are rated B+ by S & P and ba3 by Moody's. 
 
      On February 3, 1995, UAL filed a registration statement with the  
Securities and Exchange Commission offering to exchange up to $600 million  
aggregate principal amount of convertible subordinated debentures, due 2025,  
for up to all shares of the outstanding Series A cumulative 6.25%  
convertible preferred stock.  Each $1,000 principal amount of debentures  
issued would be convertible into a combination of cash in the amount of  
$541.90 and approximately 3.192 shares of UAL common stock (equivalent to a  
conversion price of $143.50 per share of common stock).  To the extent that  
shares of Series A preferred stock are exchanged for the debentures, UAL's  
shareholders' equity will be reduced on a net basis by the aggregate fair  
value of the debentures issued.  A reduction in shareholders' equity will  
reduce surplus as defined under Delaware General Corporation Law ("DGCL").   
DGCL requires that dividends on outstanding capital stock may only be made  
from surplus or the net profits of the Company for the fiscal year in which  
the dividend is declared and/or the preceding fiscal year. 
 
RESULTS OF OPERATIONS 
 
      The results of operations in the airline business historically  
fluctuate significantly in response to general economic conditions.  This is  
because small fluctuations in yield (passenger revenue per revenue passenger  
mile) and cost per available seat mile can have a significant effect on  
operating results.  UAL anticipates industrywide fare levels, increasing  
low-cost competition, general economic conditions, fuel costs, international  
governmental policies and other factors will continue to affect its  
operating results.   
 
Summary of Results and Impact of Recapitalization - 
 
      UAL's results of operations improved in 1994 as compared to 1993.  In  
1994, UAL recorded net earnings of $51 million, representing a loss per  
share of $0.61 after preferred stock dividends, compared to a 1993 net loss  
of $50 million, or $3.40 per share after preferred stock dividends.   
Included in 1994 were $169 million of pretax expenses incurred in connection  
with the recapitalization, of which $48 million were recorded in operating  
expenses.  The 1994 results also include an after tax charge of $26 million  
($1.37 per share) for the cumulative effect of adopting Statement of  
Financial Accounting Standards No. 112, "Employers' Accounting for  
Postemployment Benefits," which UAL adopted effective January 1, 1994.  The  
1993 results include an extraordinary loss of $19 million, $0.76 per share,  
on the early extinguishment of debt.  
 
      In connection with the recapitalization, each share of old common  
stock was converted to one half share of new common stock (and cash in lieu  
of fractional shares) and $84.81 in cash.  As a result, the number of  
outstanding shares was reduced proportionately.  Accordingly, the weighted  
average shares in the earnings per share calculations are based on the  
number of old common shares outstanding prior to the recapitalization and  
the reduced number of new common shares outstanding subsequent to the  
transaction.  Thus, a direct comparison of the earnings per share in 1994  
versus 1993 is not meaningful.  The earnings per share calculations  
subsequent to the transaction also include those ESOP shares which have been  
committed to be released to employees, if doing so is dilutive.   
 
      Management believes that a more complete understanding of UAL's  
results can be gained by viewing them on a pro forma, "fully distributed"  
basis.  This approach considers all ESOP shares which will ultimately be  
distributed to employees throughout the ESOP (rather than just the shares  
committed to be released) to be immediately outstanding and thus fully  
distributed.  Consistent with this method, the ESOP compensation expense and  
the one-time costs associated with the completion of the transaction, are  
excluded from fully distributed expenses.  On a fully distributed basis,  
UAL's net earnings for the 1994 third and fourth quarters would have been  
$233 million ($6.86 per share) and $67 million ($1.47 per share),  
respectively.  UAL's net earnings for the 1994 third and fourth quarters, as  
reported under generally accepted accounting principles, were $82 million  
($4.21 per share fully diluted) and $11 million (loss of $0.98 per share),  
respectively. 



 
Other Factors Affecting Comparability - 
 
      In 1994, United began recording certain air transportation price  
adjustments, which were previously recorded as commissions, as adjustments  
to revenue.  Operating revenue and expense amounts and related operating  
statistics for 1993 and prior periods have been adjusted to conform with the  
current presentation. 
 
      Prior to the September 1993 merger of the Covia Partnership ("Covia")  
and Galileo Ltd., United's investments in these companies were carried on  
the equity basis.  United now owns 77% of Apollo Travel Services Partnership  
("ATS"), one of the companies formed in the merger, and its accounts are  
consolidated with those of United.  As a result, United's consolidated  
operating revenues and expenses have increased.  In 1993, UAL also  
transferred the operations of Air Wisconsin, Inc. to other parties, the  
effect of which was to reduce UAL's gross operating revenues and expenses.   
In addition, the sales of flight kitchen assets in late 1993 and early 1994  
had the effect of reducing United's salaries and related costs and  
increasing, to a lesser degree, food and beverage expense.  These changes  
have affected the 1994 comparisons to 1993 as indicated in the discussion  
which follows. 
 
1994 Compared with 1993 -  
 
      Operating Revenues.   Operating revenues increased $625 million (5%).   
United's revenue per available seat mile increased 4% to 9.12 cents.   
Passenger revenues increased $337 million (3%) due primarily to a 7%  
increase in United's revenue passenger miles, partially offset by a 3%  
decrease in yield to 11.31 cents.  Domestic revenue passenger miles  
increased by 4.1 billion (7%) while international increased by 2.9 billion  
(8%).  Available seat miles increased 1% systemwide, as increases of 6% in  
the Pacific and 2% in the Atlantic were partially offset by decreases of 1%  
on domestic routes and 3% in Latin America.  As a result, United's system  
passenger load factor increased 4.0 points to 71.2%.  In addition, Air  
Wisconsin, Inc., which accounted for $159 million of passenger revenues in  
1993, accounted for no passenger revenue in 1994 as previously discussed. 
 
      Cargo revenues increased $26 million (4%), due to increased freight  
revenues partially offset by decreased mail revenues.  Freight and mail  
revenue ton miles increased 3%; however, freight yield increased 5% while  
mail yield decreased 8%.  Other operating revenues increased $262 million  
(37%) primarily as a result of the consolidation of ATS, revenues resulting  
from the lease of Air Wisconsin, Inc. assets to other parties and an  
increase in fuel sales. 
 
      Operating Expenses.   Operating expenses increased $367 million (3%).   
United's cost per available seat mile also increased 3% from 8.54 cents to  
8.79 cents, which includes certain one-time costs relating to the  
recapitalization and ESOP compensation expense.  Without these costs,  
United's cost per available seat mile would have been 8.64 cents.  Food and  
beverages increased $162 million (51%) due to the new catering arrangements  
resulting from the flight kitchen sales as discussed above.  Commissions  
increased $96 million (7%) due principally to increased commissionable  
revenues.  An increase of $50 million (3%) in rentals and landing fees  
reflects rent associated with a higher number of aircraft on operating  
leases, including new aircraft acquired in the past year.  Aircraft  
maintenance increased $25 million (6%) as a result of increased  
vendor-provided maintenance due to the timing of maintenance cycles.  Other  
operating expenses increased $169 million (20%) due to the consolidation of  
ATS, depreciation in 1994 on Air Wisconsin, Inc. assets leased to others and  
higher fuel sales. 
 
      Aircraft fuel expense decreased $148 million (9%), due to an 8%  
decrease in United's average price per gallon of fuel to 58.8 cents and a  
slight decrease in United's consumption.  Salaries and related costs  
decreased $81 million (2%) primarily due to lower wage rates for employees  
participating in the ESOPs and a lower number of employees as a result of  
the flight kitchen sales, partially offset by higher average wage rates for  
other employee groups, higher costs associated with medical benefits and $48  
million of one-time costs related to the recapitalization.  Depreciation and  
amortization decreased $39 million (5%) due principally to the transfer of  
Air Wisconsin, Inc. assets to other parties and the subsequent  
classification of depreciation on those assets in other expenses.  Purchased  
services decreased $36 million (4%), as certain services, principally  
computer reservations and communications, have been provided by ATS since  
the time of the merger. 
 
      Other Income and Expense.   Other expense amounted to $350 million in  
1994 compared to $310 million in 1993.  Interest expense increased $14  
million (4%) due to higher average interest rates resulting from the  
debentures issued in July 1994, partially offset by the benefit of the  
extinguishment of $500 million of subordinated debt in 1993.  Interest  
capitalized decreased $10 million (20%) as a result of lower average advance  
payments on new aircraft and lower capitalized interest rates.  Interest  
income decreased $13 million (13%) due primarily to interest received in  
1993 in connection with the final settlement of certain pension benefits.   
United's equity in results of affiliates changed from a loss of $30 million  
in 1993 to earnings of $23 million in 1994 due primarily to a charge  
recorded by Galileo International in 1993 for the cost of eliminating  



duplicate facilities and operations after the merger of Covia and Galileo  
Ltd.  Included in "Miscellaneous, net" in 1994 were charges of $121 million  
for fees and costs incurred in connection with the employee investment  
transaction and recapitalization, a $22 million charge for minority  
interests in ATS and foreign exchange gains of $15 million.  Included in  
1993 was a $59 million charge to reduce the net book value of 15 DC-10  
aircraft to estimated realizable value, a $17 million gain resulting from  
the final settlement of certain pension benefits and foreign exchange losses  
of $20 million. 
 
      Income Tax Provision.   The income tax provision for 1994 was  
significantly impacted by the nondeductibility of certain recapitalization  
costs and the statutory change in the deductibility of other expenses. 
 
1993 Compared with 1992 - 
 
      Operating Revenues.   Operating revenues increased $1.472 billion  
(12%).  Passenger revenues increased $1.280 billion (12%) due to a 9%  
increase in United's revenue passenger miles and a 3% increase in yield to  
11.61 cents.  United's domestic revenue passenger miles increased 6% on an  
increase of 8% in domestic available seat miles, resulting in a decrease of  
1.0 point in domestic passenger load factor to 65.2%.  International revenue  
passenger miles increased 14%.  Passenger traffic increased in substantially  
all international markets, especially in Latin America, where United began  
service in the first quarter of 1992.  Passenger load factors increased in  
Latin America, the Atlantic and the Pacific.  On a system basis, United's  
available seat miles increased 10% and passenger load factor decreased 0.2  
points to 67.2%. 
 
      Cargo revenues increased $54 million (9%), due to increases of $31  
million in freight revenues and $23 million in mail revenues.  The freight  
revenue increase reflects volume increases largely attributable to increased  
international operations.  Contract services and other revenues increased  
$138 million (24%) primarily as a result of revenues generated by ATS in the  
1993 period subsequent to the merger. 
 
      Operating Expenses.   Operating expenses increased $671 million (5%).   
United's cost per available seat mile decreased 4% to 8.54 cents.  The  
decrease in unit cost was largely due to the implementation of a cost  
reduction program in early 1993.  Salaries and related costs increased $198  
million (4%) primarily due to higher average wage rates and higher costs  
associated with pensions and health insurance.  Rentals and landing fees  
increased $163 million (12%) primarily reflecting rent associated with a  
larger number of aircraft on operating leases.  Commissions increased $136  
million (11%) due to increased revenues and slightly higher cargo commission  
rates.  Aircraft maintenance increased $55 million (17%) due principally to  
higher outside maintenance costs.  Purchased services increased $47 million  
(5%) due principally to higher computer reservations fees and higher costs  
associated with international operations, such as communications, navigation  
charges and security.  Depreciation and amortization increased $38 million  
(5%) due principally to newly acquired aircraft.  Aircraft fuel expense  
increased $34 million, as a 7% increase in fuel consumption was partially  
offset by a 4% decrease in the average price per gallon of fuel to 63.6  
cents.  Other operating expenses increased $85 million (11%) due principally  
to the consolidation of ATS after the merger.  Advertising and promotion  
decreased $52 million (24%) and food and beverages decreased $25 million  
(7%) due to cost reduction efforts. 
 
      Other Income and Expense.   Other expense amounted to $310 million in  
1993 compared to $118 million in 1992.  Interest expense increased $30  
million due primarily to increased debt and capital lease obligations  
incurred in connection with aircraft financings.  Interest capitalized  
decreased $41 million (45%) due to lower advance payments on new aircraft.   
United's equity in the results of affiliates shifted from income of $42  
million in 1992, representing United's share of Covia earnings, to losses of  
$30 million in 1993, primarily due to a charge recorded by Galileo  
International for the cost of eliminating duplicate facilities and  
operations after the merger of Covia and Galileo Ltd.  Included in  
"Miscellaneous, net" were foreign exchange losses of $20 million in 1993  
compared to gains of $2 million in 1992.  Also included in 1993 was a charge  
of $59 million to reduce the net book value of 15 DC-10 aircraft to  
estimated net realizable value and a $17 million gain resulting from the  
final settlement for overpayment of annuities purchased in 1985 to cover  
certain vested pension benefits.  Interest income increased $29 million due  
principally to interest received in connection with the same settlement.  In  
1992, "Miscellaneous, net" also included gains on disposition of property of  
$32 million, a charge of $13 million to record the cash settlement of class  
action claims resulting from litigation relating to the use of airline fare  
data and charges of $8 million related to other litigation. 
 
OTHER INFORMATION 
 
Deferred Tax Asset - 
 
      UAL's consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 1994 includes a net  
cumulative deferred tax asset of $631 million, compared to $714 million at  
December 31, 1993.  The net deferred tax asset is composed of approximately  
$1.9 billion of deferred tax assets and approximately $1.3 billion of  
deferred tax liabilities.  The deferred tax assets include, among other  
things, $537 million related to obligations for postretirement and other  



employee benefits, $472 million related to gains on sales and leasebacks,  
$262 million related to alternative minimum tax ("AMT") credit carryforwards  
and $58 million of federal and state net operating loss ("NOL")  
carryforwards.  The AMT credit carryforwards do not expire; the federal NOL  
carryforwards begin to expire in 2006 if not utilized prior to that time.   
 
      The majority of the deferred tax assets will be realized through  
reversals of existing deferred tax liabilities with similar reversal  
patterns.  To realize the benefits of the remaining deferred tax assets  
relating to temporary differences, UAL needs to generate approximately $1.2  
billion in future taxable income. 
 
      Although United experienced book and tax losses in both 1993 and 1992,  
1994 resulted in book and taxable income. 
 
 
 
Following is a summary of UAL's pretax book income and taxable income, and  
the significant differences between them, for the last three years (in  
millions): 
                                        1994        1993        1992  
                                                       
Pretax book income (loss)              $ 171       $ (47)      $(656) 
  Gains on sale and leasebacks            79          15         304  
  Depreciation, capitalized interest 
    and transfers of tax benefits       (300)       (348)       (319) 
  Rent expense                           122         142         127   
  Nondeductible employee meals            57          22          22 
  Pension expense                        (46)       (156)        (95) 
  Other employee benefits                 91          37          36  
  Gains on asset dispositions             (4)        (34)         (3) 
  ESOP transaction costs                  55          -           -  
  Other, net                              19          54          33  
Taxable income (loss)                  $ 244       $(315)      $(551) 
                                                    
 
     While the losses in 1992 and 1993 were largely attributable to events  
beyond management's control, including the unanticipated duration of the  
recession in both the U. S. and other areas of the world and the  
proliferation of numerous low-cost air carriers, UAL has taken several steps  
to reduce costs and improve profitability.  Most notably, the employee  
investment transaction and recapitalization was partially responsible for  
UAL's improved operating results in 1994 versus 1993, and is expected to  
continue to improve the financial stability and profitability of the  
company.  The recapitalization put in place a lower cost structure which is  
designed to allow United to compete effectively against low-cost carriers.   
The transaction also facilitated the creation of a low-cost short-haul  
operation, Shuttle by United, the benefits of which are expected to increase  
as it expands into additional markets.  Other actions taken by UAL to  
improve profitability include the discontinuance of service at 15  
unprofitable domestic and international stations and the planned reduction  
of capacity in 1995 on certain unprofitable routes such as those to Hawaii.   
Resources are expected to be re-allocated to areas that currently benefit  
the company the most - the Shuttle and expanding Denver hub. 
 
     Severe competition in the airline industry, particularly by new entry  
and low-fare carriers, and the general economic outlook could continue to  
negatively affect United's operating results.  However, the benefits  
expected to be derived from the recapitalization and the new era of employee  
ownership, should further improve UAL's financial results. 
 
     UAL's ability to generate sufficient amounts of taxable income from  
future operations is dependent upon numerous factors, including general  
economic conditions, inflation, oil prices, the state of the industry and  
other factors beyond management's control.  There can be no assurances that  
UAL will meet its expectation of future taxable income.  However, based on  
the above factors, including the extended period over which postretirement  
benefits will be recognized, and the indefinite carryforward period for AMT  
credits, management believes it is more likely than not that future taxable  
income will be sufficient to utilize the cumulative deferred tax assets at  
December 31, 1994. 
 
Contingencies - 
 
     United has been named as a Potentially Responsible Party at certain  
Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") cleanup sites which have been  
designated as Superfund Sites.  At sites where the EPA has commenced  
remedial litigation, potential liability is joint and several.  United's  
alleged proportionate contributions at the sites are minimal.  Additionally,  
United has participated and is participating in remediation actions at  
certain other sites, primarily airports.  The estimated cost of these  
actions is accrued when it is determined that it is probable that United is  
liable.  Such accruals have not been material.  Environmental regulations  
and remediation processes are subject to future change, and determining the  
actual cost of remediation will require further investigation and  
remediation experience.  Therefore, the ultimate cost cannot be determined  
at this time.  However, while such cost may vary from United's current  
estimate, United believes the difference between its accrued reserve and the  
ultimate liability will not be material. 
 



     UAL has certain other contingencies resulting from litigation and  
claims incident to the ordinary course of business.  Management believes,  
after considering a number of factors, including (but not limited to) the  
views of legal counsel, the nature of such contingencies and prior  
experience, that the ultimate disposition of these contingencies is not  
likely to materially affect UAL's financial condition, operating results or  
liquidity. 
 
Energy Tax -  
 
     The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993 signed into law on August  
10, 1993, imposes a 4.3 cent per gallon tax on commercial aviation jet fuel  
purchased for use in domestic operations.  This new fuel tax is scheduled to  
become effective October 1, 1995, and continue until October 1, 1998.  Based  
on United's 1994 domestic fuel consumption of 1.7 billion gallons, the new  
fuel tax, when effective, is expected to increase United's operating  
expenses by approximately $75 million annually.  United, through the Air  
Transportation Association, is actively lobbying for repeal of this tax. 
 
Foreign Currency Transactions - 
 
     United generates revenues and incurs expenses in numerous foreign  
currencies; however, United mitigates its exposure to foreign exchange rate  
fluctuations by converting excess local currencies generated to U.S.  
dollars.  In addition, United has exposure to transaction gains and losses  
resulting from rate fluctuation.  The foreign exchange gains and losses  
recorded by UAL result from the impact of exchange rate changes on foreign  
currency-denominated assets and liabilities, primarily Japanese  
yen-denominated balances.  To the extent such balances are predictable,  
United attempts to minimize transaction gains and losses by investing in  
yen-denominated time deposits to offset the impact of rate changes on  
certain liabilities.  In addition, United entered into a foreign currency  
swap contract in 1994 to reduce exposure to currency fluctuations in  
connection with other long-term yen-denominated obligations.  Foreign  
currency gains and losses on the swap contract are included in income  
currently, exactly offsetting the foreign currency losses and gains on the  
obligations being hedged. 
 
Changes Expected to Impact 1995 - 
 
     In October 1994, United announced that it will discontinue service to  
15 unprofitable destinations by early 1995 and will reallocate resources  
elsewhere, including the Shuttle.  United will incur certain route  
restructuring costs, which are expected to be immaterial.  However, this  
restructuring is expected to result in improvements to operating earnings of  
approximately $25 million annually.  Also in October 1994, UAL announced an  
agreement to sell for $119 million ten Dash 8 aircraft and spare parts owned  
by Air Wisconsin, Inc. to Mesa Airlines, and United agreed to a ten year  
extension of its United Express marketing agreement with Mesa Airlines.  The  
sales are expected to take place in the first quarter of 1995.  In addition,  
increased rent associated with new airport facilities in Denver and Osaka is  
expected to increase 1995 operating expenses by approximately $140 million. 
 
     In February 1995, United announced that it would put in place a new  
travel agency commission payment plan that offers a maximum of $50 for  
round-trip domestic tickets and a maximum of $25 for one-way domestic  
tickets.  The new commission plan will be implemented in the first quarter  
of 1995, and will apply to all tickets issued by U. S. travel agents for  
travel within and between the continental United States, Alaska, Hawaii,  
Puerto Rico and the U. S. Virgin Islands.  Litigation has been initiated  
challenging this payment plan. 



 
                                                         Exhibit 99.3 
 
AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
                 REPORT OF INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS 
 
 
To the Shareholders and Board of Directors, 
      UAL Corporation: 
 
      We have audited the accompanying statement of consolidated financial  
position of UAL Corporation (a Delaware corporation) and subsidiary  
companies as of December 31, 1994 and 1993, and the related statements of  
consolidated operations, consolidated cash flows and consolidated  
shareholders' equity for each of the three years in the period ended  
December 31, 1994.  These financial statements are the responsibility of  
the Company's management.  Our responsibility is to express an opinion on  
these financial statements based on our audits. 
 
      We conducted our audits in accordance with generally accepted  
auditing standards.  Those standards require that we plan and perform the  
audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial  
statements are free of material misstatement.  An audit includes  
examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and  
disclosures in the financial statements.  An audit also includes assessing  
the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by  
management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement  
presentation.  We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for  
our opinion. 
 
      In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to  
above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of  
UAL Corporation and subsidiary companies as of December 31, 1994 and 1993,  
and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the  
three years in the period ended December 31, 1994, in conformity with  
generally accepted accounting principles. 
 
      As discussed in notes 7 and 16 to the consolidated financial  
statements, effective January 1, 1992, the Company changed its methods of  
accounting for income taxes and postretirement benefits other than  
pensions. 
 
 
                                             /s/ Arthur Andersen LLP 
 
                                             ARTHUR ANDERSEN LLP 
Chicago, Illinois 
February 23, 1995 
 
 
 
 
                   UAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES 
 
                     STATEMENT OF CONSOLIDATED OPERATIONS 
 
                       (In Millions, Except Per Share) 
 
                                                  Year Ended December 31    
 
                                               1994       1993       1992   
                                                            
Operating revenues: 
  Passenger                                   $12,295    $11,958    $10,678  
  Cargo                                           685        659        605  
  Other operating revenues                        970        708        570  
 
                                               13,950     13,325     11,853  
Operating expenses: 
  Salaries and related costs                    4,679      4,760      4,562  
  ESOP compensation expense                       182         -          -   
  Aircraft fuel                                 1,585      1,733      1,699  
  Rentals and landing fees                      1,555      1,505      1,342  
  Commissions                                   1,426      1,330      1,194  
  Purchased services                              947        983        936  
  Depreciation and amortization                   725        764        726  
  Food and beverages                              479        317        342  
  Aircraft maintenance                            410        385        330  
  Personnel expenses                              248        263        271  
  Advertising and promotion                       165        163        215  
  Other operating expenses                      1,028        859        774  
 
                                               13,429     13,062     12,391  
 
Earnings (loss) from operations                   521        263       (538) 
        
Other income (expense):        
  Interest expense                               (372)      (358)      (328) 
  Interest capitalized                             41         51         92  



  Interest income                                  85         98         69  
  Equity in earnings (loss) of affiliates          20        (30)        42  
  Miscellaneous, net                             (124)       (71)         7  
 
                                                 (350)      (310)      (118) 
 
Earnings (loss) before income taxes, 
  extraordinary item and cumulative 
  effect of accounting changes                    171        (47)      (656) 
 
Provision (credit) for income taxes                94        (16)      (239) 
 
Earnings (loss) before extraordinary item and 
  cumulative effect of accounting changes          77        (31)      (417) 
Extraordinary loss on early 
  extinguishment of debt, net of tax               -         (19)        -   
Cumulative effect of accounting changes           (26)        -        (540) 
 
Net earnings (loss)                           $    51    $   (50)   $  (957) 
 
Per share: 
  Earnings (loss) before extraordinary 
    item and cumulative effect of 
    accounting changes                        $  0.76    $ (2.64)   $(17.34) 
  Extraordinary loss on early 
    extinguishment of debt, net of tax             -       (0.76)        -  
  Cumulative effect of accounting changes       (1.37)        -      (22.41) 
 
  Net loss                                    $ (0.61)   $ (3.40)   $(39.75) 
 
 
              The accompanying notes to consolidated financial 
            statements are an integral part of these statements. 
 
 
 
 
                   UAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES 
 
                 STATEMENT OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL POSITION 
                                (In Millions) 
 
 
                                                           December 31      
Assets                                                 1994          1993   
                                                               
Current assets:                                                      
  Cash and cash equivalents                           $   500       $   437 
  Short-term investments                                1,032         1,391 
  Receivables, less allowance for doubtful                           
    accounts (1994 - $22; 1993 - $22)                     889         1,095 
  Aircraft fuel, spare parts and supplies, less 
    obsolescence allowance (1994 - $44; 
    1993 - $70)                                           285           278 
  Refundable income taxes                                  -             26  
  Deferred income taxes                                   151           124 
  Prepaid expenses                                        335           362 
                                                        3,192         3,713 
 
                                                                     
Operating property and equipment:                                    
  Owned -                                                            
    Flight equipment                                    7,480         7,899 
    Advances on flight equipment                          713           589 
    Other property and equipment                        2,631         2,673 
                                                       10,824        11,161 
    Less - Accumulated depreciation and amortization    4,786         4,691 
                                                        6,038         6,470 
  Capital leases -                                                   
    Flight equipment                                    1,028         1,027 
    Other property and equipment                          104           104 
                                                        1,132         1,131 
    Less - Accumulated amortization                       447           395 
                                                          685           736 
                                                        6,723         7,206 
 
Other assets:                                                        
  Intangibles, less accumulated amortization                         
    (1994 - $267; 1993 - $213)                            814           866 
  Deferred income taxes                                   480           590 
  Other                                                   555           465 
                                                        1,849         1,921 
 
                                                                     
                                                      $11,764       $12,840 
 
 
               The accompanying notes to consolidated financial 
             statements are an integral part of these statements. 
 



 
 
 
                   UAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES 
 
                 STATEMENT OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL POSITION 
                       (In Millions, Except Share Data) 
 
                                                           December 31      
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity                   1994          1993   
                                                               
Current liabilities: 
  Short-term borrowings                               $   269       $   315 
  Long-term debt maturing within one year                 384           144 
  Current obligations under capital leases                 76            62 
  Advance ticket sales                                  1,020         1,036 
  Accounts payable                                        651           599 
  Accrued salaries, wages and benefits                    843           943 
  Accrued aircraft rent                                   825           893 
  Other accrued liabilities                               838           904 
                                                        4,906         4,896 
Long-term debt                                          2,887         2,702 
Long-term obligations under capital leases                730           827 
Other liabilities and deferred credits: 
  Deferred pension liability                              520           571 
  Postretirement benefit liability                      1,148         1,058 
  Deferred gains                                        1,363         1,400 
  Other                                                   477           148 
                                                        3,508         3,177 
Minority interest                                          49            35 
Shareholders' equity: 
  Preferred stock (Note 12) - 
    Series A convertible preferred stock, 
      $600 million aggregate liquidation value             -             30 
    Series B preferred stock, $327 million 
      aggregate liquidation value                          -             -  
    Class 1 ESOP convertible preferred stock, 
      $227 million aggregate liquidation value             -             -  
  Common stock, $0.01 par value in 1994 and $5 par 
    value in 1993; authorized, 100,000,000 shares; 
    issued, 13,013,217 shares in 1994 and 
    25,489,745 shares in 1993                              -            127  
  Additional capital invested                           1,287           932 
  Retained earnings (deficit)                          (1,335)          249 
  Unearned ESOP preferred stock                           (83)           -  
  Stock held in treasury- 
    Preferred (Note 12)                                   (87)           -  
    Common, 574,111 shares in 1994 and 920,808 
      shares in 1993                                      (74)          (65) 
  Other                                                   (24)          (70) 
                                                         (316)        1,203 
Commitments and contingent liabilities (Note 19)                            
                                                      $11,764       $12,840 
 
                The accompanying notes to consolidated financial 
              statements are an integral part of these statements. 
 
 
 
 
 
                     UAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES 
                       STATEMENT OF CONSOLIDATED CASH FLOWS 
                                   (In Millions) 
                                                      Year Ended December 31    
                                                     1994      1993      1992   
                                                                
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year      $   437   $   522   $   449 
Cash flows from operating activities: 
  Net earnings (loss)                                    51       (50)     (957) 
  Adjustments to reconcile to net cash provided by 
    operating activities - 
      ESOP compensation expense                         182        -         -  
      Cumulative effect of accounting change             26        -        540 
      Extraordinary loss on debt extinguishment          -         19        -  
      Deferred pension expense                          276       242       165  
      Deferred postretirement benefit expense           145        89        75 
      Depreciation and amortization                     725       764       726  
      Provision (credit) for deferred income taxes       78       (67)     (146) 
      Undistributed (earnings) losses of affiliates     (19)       42       (27) 
      Decrease (increase) in receivables                207        11      (133) 
      Decrease (increase) in other current assets        40        24       (67) 
      Increase (decrease) in advance ticket sales       (16)      (31)      183  
      Increase (decrease) in accrued income taxes       (11)        8       164  
      Increase (decrease) in accounts payable 
        and accrued liabilities                        (389)     (163)      142  
      Amortization of deferred gains                    (85)      (83)      (82) 
      Other, net                                        124        53        (8) 
                                                      1,334       858       575 
Cash flows from investing activities: 



  Additions to property and equipment                  (636)   (1,496)   (2,519) 
  Proceeds on disposition of property and equipment     432     1,165     2,367 
  Decrease (increase) in short-term investments         376      (414)     (238) 
  Acquisition of intangibles                             -          -      (150) 
  Other, net                                             26         5         3 
                                                        198      (740)     (537) 
Cash flows from financing activities: 
  Issuance of preferred stock                           400       591        -  
  Reacquisition of preferred stock                      (87)       -         -  
  Proceeds from issuance of long-term debt              735        99       198 
  Repayment of long-term debt                          (305)     (695)     (115) 
  Principal payments under capital leases               (87)      (55)      (50) 
  Recapitalization distribution                      (2,070)       -          -  
  Increase (decrease) in short-term borrowings          (46)     (135)        1 
  Cash dividends                                        (53)      (27)       -  
  Other, net                                             44        19         1 
                                                     (1,469)     (203)       35  
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents 
  during the year                                        63       (85)       73  
 
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year            $   500   $   437   $   522 
 
                 The accompanying notes to consolidated financial 
               statements are an integral part of these statements. 
 
 
 
 
                                        UAL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES 
                                     STATEMENT OF CONSOLIDATED SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY 
                                             (In Millions, Except Per Share) 
 
                                                                                 Unearned                             
                                                          Additional               ESOP                        
                                       Preferred  Common   Capital    Retained   Preferred  Treasury                 
                                         Stock    Stock    Invested   Earnings    Stock      Stock     Other      Total  
                                                                                          
Balance at December 31, 1991              $ -      $126     $  304    $ 1,289     $   -      $(105)    $(17)     $ 1,597 
Year ended December 31, 1992: 
 Net loss                                   -         -          -       (957)        -          -        -         (957)
 Exercises of stock options                 -         -          5          -         -          -        -            5 
 Issuance of treasury stock pursuant 
  to Air Wis acquisition                    -         -         33          -         -         31        -           64 
 Pension liability adjustment               -         -          -          -         -          -       (8)          (8)
 Other                                      -         -         (1)         -         -          -         6           5 
Balance at December 31, 1992                -       126        341        332         -        (74)      (19)        706 
 
Year ended December 31, 1993: 
 Net loss                                   -         -          -        (50)        -          -        -          (50)
 Cash dividends declared on preferred 
  stock ($5.54 per share)                   -         -          -        (33)        -          -        -          (33)
 Issuance of Series A preferred stock      30         -        561          -         -          -        -          591 
 Exercises of stock options                 -         1         25          -         -          -        -           26 
 Issuance of treasury stock 
  under restricted stock plan               -         -          6          -         -         10      (16)           - 
 Pension liability adjustment               -         -          -          -         -          -      (45)         (45)
 Other                                      -         -         (1)         -         -         (1)      10            8 
Balance at December 31, 1993               30       127        932        249         -        (65)     (70)       1,203 
 
Year ended December 31, 1994: 
 Net earnings                               -         -          -         51         -          -        -           51 
 Cash dividends declared on preferred 
  stock ($6.25 per Series A share, 
  $1.44 per Series B share)                 -         -          -        (59)        -          -        -          (59)
 Change in Series A stated value          (30)        -         30          -         -          -        -            - 
 Issuance of ESOP preferred stock           -         -        227          -      (227)         -        -            - 
 Issuance of Series B preferred stock       -         -        400          -         -          -        -          400 
 Exercises of stock options                 -         1         46          -         -          -        -           47 
 Issuance of treasury stock 
  under restricted stock plan               -         -         (7)         -         -         17      (10)           - 
 Acquisition of treasury shares             -         -          -          -         -       (113)       -         (113)
 Amortization of unearned compensation 
  under ESOPs and restricted stock plan     -         -         38          -       144          -       21          203 
 Recapitalization                           -      (128)      (378)    (1,576)        -          -        -       (2,082)
 Pension liability adjustment               -         -          -          -         -          -       37           37 
 Other                                      -         -         (1)         -         -          -       (2)          (3)
Balance at December 31, 1994              $ -      $  -     $1,287    $(1,335)    $ (83)     $(161)    $(24)     $  (316)
 
          The accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements are an integral part of these statements. 
 
 
                 NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
 
 
(1) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies 
 
      (a) Basis of Presentation- 
 
      UAL Corporation ("UAL") is a holding company whose principal  



subsidiary is United Air Lines, Inc. ("United").  The consolidated financial  
statements include the accounts of UAL and all of its subsidiaries  
(collectively "the Company").  All significant intercompany transactions are  
eliminated.  Investments in affiliates are carried on the equity basis. 
 
      (b) Accounting Changes- 
 
      Effective January 1, 1994, the Company adopted Statement of Financial  
Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 112, "Employers' Accounting for  
Postemployment Benefits," resulting in a cumulative after-tax charge of $26  
million (see Note 16) and SFAS No. 115, "Accounting for Certain Investments  
in Debt and Equity Securities" (see Note 17). 
 
      Effective January 1, 1992, the Company adopted SFAS No. 106,  
"Employers Accounting for Postretirement Benefits Other Than Pensions" (see  
Note 16) and SFAS No. 109, "Accounting for Income Taxes" (see Note 7). 
 
      (c) Reclassification- 
 
      In 1994, United began recording certain air transportation price  
adjustments, which were previously recorded as commissions, as adjustments  
to revenue.  Certain amounts in the Statements of Consolidated Operations  
for 1993 and 1992 and these Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements have  
been reclassified to conform with the current presentation. 
 
      (d) Airline Revenues- 
 
      Passenger fares and cargo revenues are recorded as operating revenues  
when the transportation is furnished.  The value of unused passenger tickets  
is included in current liabilities. 
 
      (e) Foreign Currency Transactions- 
 
      Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are  
converted at exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet date.  The  
resulting foreign exchange gains and losses are charged or credited directly  
to income.  United has entered into a foreign currency swap contract to  
reduce exposure to certain currency fluctuations.  Foreign currency gains  
and losses on the contract are included in income currently, exactly  
offsetting the foreign currency losses and gains on the obligations.   
Foreign exchange gains and losses on foreign currency call options which  
were previously used to hedge foreign currency obligations were also charged  
or credited directly to income. 
 
      (f) Cash and Cash Equivalents and Short-term Investments- 
 
      Cash in excess of operating requirements is invested in short-term,  
highly liquid, income-producing investments.  Investments with an original  
maturity of three months or less on their acquisition date are classified as  
cash and cash equivalents.  Other investments are classified as short-term  
investments. 
 
      (g) Aircraft Fuel, Spare Parts and Supplies- 
 
      Aircraft fuel and maintenance and operating supplies are stated at  
average cost.  Flight equipment spare parts are stated at average cost less  
an obsolescence allowance. 
 
      (h) Operating Property and Equipment-   
 
      Owned operating property and equipment is stated at cost.  Property  
under capital leases, and the related obligation for future minimum lease  
payments, are initially recorded at an amount equal to the then present  
value of those lease payments. 
 
      Depreciation and amortization of owned depreciable assets is based on  
the straight-line method over their estimated service lives.  Leasehold  
improvements are amortized over the remaining period of the lease or the  
estimated service life of the related asset, whichever is less.  Aircraft  
are depreciated to estimated salvage values, generally over lives of 10 to  
25 years; buildings are depreciated over lives of 25 to 45 years; and other  
property and equipment are depreciated over lives of three to 15 years. 
 
      Properties under capital leases are amortized on the straight-line  
method over the life of the lease, or in the case of certain aircraft, over  
their estimated service lives.  Lease terms are 10 to 19 years for aircraft  
and flight simulators and 25 years to 40 years for buildings.  Amortization  
of capital leases is included in depreciation and amortization expense. 
 
      Maintenance and repairs, including the cost of minor replacements, are  
charged to maintenance expense accounts.  Costs of additions to and renewals  
of units of property are charged to property and equipment accounts. 
 
      (i) Intangibles- 
 
      Intangibles consist primarily of route acquisition costs, slots and  
intangible pension assets (see Note 15).  Route acquisition costs and slots  
are amortized over 40 years and 5 years, respectively. 
 
      (j) Mileage Plus Awards- 



 
      United accrues the estimated incremental cost of providing free travel  
awards earned under its Mileage Plus frequent flyer program when such award  
levels are reached. 
 
      (k) Deferred Gains-   
 
      Gains on aircraft sale and leaseback transactions are deferred and  
amortized over the lives of the leases as a reduction of rental expense. 
 
      (l) Interest Rate Swap Agreements- 
 
      United enters into interest rate swap agreements to hedge interest  
rate exposure on certain obligations.  The differential to be paid or  
received under the swap agreements is charged or credited to interest  
expense or rental expense depending on the obligation. 
 
(2) Employee Investment Transaction and Recapitalization 
 
      On July 12, 1994, the shareholders of UAL approved a plan of  
recapitalization to provide an approximately 55% equity interest in UAL to  
certain employees of United in exchange for wage concessions and work-rule  
changes.  The employees' equity interest will be allocated to individual  
employees through the year 2000 under Employee Stock Ownership Plans  
("ESOPs") which were created as a part of the recapitalization.  The  
employee interest may increase to up to 63%, depending on the average market  
value of UAL common stock in the year after the transaction closed.  Based  
on the average market value of UAL common stock through February 23, 1995,  
the market value of UAL common stock for the remainder of the measuring  
period would have to average at least $204 for any adjustment to be made in  
the ESOP percentage interest.  Pursuant to the terms of the plan of  
recapitalization, holders of old UAL common stock received approximately  
$2.1 billion in cash and the remaining 45% (subject to decrease down to 37%)  
of the equity in the form of new common stock, which was issued at the rate  
of one half share of new common stock for each share of old common stock.   
The cash distribution was recorded as a $1.6 billion reduction in retained  
earnings, a $0.4 billion reduction in additional capital invested and a $0.1  
billion reduction in common stock.  In connection with the recapitalization,  
United issued $370 million of 10.67% debentures due in 2004 and $371 million  
of 11.21% debentures due in 2014 and UAL issued Series B 12 1/4% preferred  
stock with an aggregate liquidation preference of $410 million.  Pretax  
costs of $169 million were incurred in connection with the recapitalization,  
including transaction costs and severance payments to certain former United  
employees.  Of these costs, $48 million were recorded as operating expenses  
while the remaining $121 million were recorded in "Miscellaneous, net." 
 
(3) Employee Stock Ownership Plans 
 
      The ESOPs established as part of the recapitalization cover the  
pilots, U.S. management and salaried employees, and U.S. union ground  
employees.  The ESOPs include a "Leveraged ESOP", a "Non-Leveraged ESOP" and  
a "Supplemental ESOP".  Both the Leveraged ESOP and the Non-Leveraged ESOP  
are tax qualified plans while the Supplemental ESOP is not a tax qualified  
plan.  The purpose of having the three ESOPs is to deliver the agreed-upon  
shares to employees in a manner which utilizes the tax incentives available  
to tax qualified ESOPs to the greatest degree possible.  Accordingly, shares  
are delivered to employees primarily through the Leveraged ESOP, secondly,  
through the Non-Leveraged ESOP, and lastly, through the Supplemental ESOP.   
 
      The equity interests are being delivered to employees through two  
classes of preferred stock (Class 1 and Class 2 ESOP Preferred Stock,  
collectively "ESOP Preferred Stock") and the voting interests are being  
delivered through three separate classes of preferred stocks (Class P, M and  
S Voting Preferred Stock, collectively "Voting Preferred Stock").  The Class  
1 ESOP Preferred Stock will be issued to an ESOP trust in seven separate  
sales through January 1, 2000 under the Leveraged ESOP, one of which took  
place at the time of the recapitalization.  Based on Internal Revenue Code  
limitations, shares of the Class 2 ESOP Preferred Stock will either be  
contributed to the Non-Leveraged ESOP or allocated as "book-entry shares" to  
the Supplemental ESOP, annually through the year 2000.  The classes of  
preferred stock are described more fully in Note 12, Preferred Stock. 
 
      The Leveraged ESOP and Non-Leveraged ESOP are being accounted for  
under AICPA Statement of Position 93-6, "Employers' Accounting for Employee  
Stock Ownership Plans" ("SOP").  For the Leveraged ESOP, as shares of the  
Class 1 ESOP Preferred Stock are sold to an ESOP trust, the Company reports  
the issuance as a credit to additional capital invested and a corresponding  
charge to unearned ESOP preferred stock.  As the shares are earned by  
employees in exchange for services performed, the shares are committed to be  
released.  ESOP compensation expense is recorded for the average fair value  
of the shares committed to be released during the period with a  
corresponding credit to unearned ESOP preferred stock for the cost of the  
shares.  Any difference between the fair value of the shares and the cost of  
the shares is charged or credited to additional capital invested.  For the  
Non-Leveraged ESOP, the Class 2 ESOP Preferred Stock is recorded as  
additional capital invested as the shares are committed to be contributed in  
exchange for employee services, with the offsetting entry to ESOP  
compensation expense.  The ESOP compensation expense is based on the average  
fair value of the shares committed to be contributed, in accordance with the  
SOP.  The Supplemental ESOP is being accounted for under Accounting  



Principle Board Opinion 25, "Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees." 
 
      For the Class 2 ESOP Preferred Stock committed to be contributed to  
employees under the Supplemental ESOP, employees can elect to receive their  
"book entry" shares in cash upon termination of employment.  The fair value  
of such shares at December 31, 1994 was insignificant.  
 
      Shares of ESOP Preferred Stock are legally released or allocated to  
employee accounts as of year end.  Dividends on the ESOP Preferred Stock are  
also paid at the end of the year.  Dividends on unallocated shares are used  
by the ESOP to pay down the loan from UAL and are not considered dividends  
for financial reporting purposes.  Dividends on allocated shares are  
satisfied by releasing shares from the ESOP's suspense account to the  
employee accounts and are charged to equity. 
 
      During 1994, the Company recorded $182 million of ESOP compensation  
expense for the period July 13 through December 31, 1994.  At December 31,  
1994, the year-end allocation of Class 1 ESOP Preferred Stock to employee  
accounts had not yet been completed.  There were 1,131,912 shares of Class 1  
ESOP Preferred Stock committed to be released and 657,673 shares held in  
suspense by the ESOP as of December 31, 1994.  For the Class 2 ESOP  
Preferred Stock, 316,472 shares were committed to be contributed to  
employees at December 31, 1994.  The fair value of the unearned ESOP shares  
recorded on the balance sheet at December 31, 1994 was $79 million. 
 
(4) Affiliates 
 
      United owns 38% of the Galileo International Partnership ("Galileo")  
through a wholly-owned subsidiary.  United's investment in Galileo, which  
owns the Apollo and Galileo computer reservations systems, is carried on the  
equity basis.  United also owns 77% of the Apollo Travel Services  
Partnership ("ATS"), which markets the Apollo computer reservations systems  
to travel agencies in the U. S. and Mexico, and its accounts are  
consolidated.  Prior to a September 1993 merger, United owned 50% of the  
Covia Partnership ("Covia") and 25.6% of Galileo Ltd., Galileo's and ATS's  
predecessor companies, which were accounted for on the equity basis.  The  
consolidation of ATS resulted in non-cash increases of $78 million in  
assets, $46 million in liabilities and $34 million in minority interests as  
of the date of the merger. 
 
      Under operating agreements with Covia prior to the merger, United  
provided certain computer support services for, and purchased computer  
reservation services, communications and other information from, Covia.   
Revenues derived from the sale of services to Covia amounted to  
approximately $21 million in 1993 and $22 million in 1992.  The cost to  
United of services purchased from Covia amounted to approximately $168  
million in 1993 and $219 million in 1992.  Under operating agreements with  
Galileo subsequent to the merger, United purchases computer reservation  
services from Galileo and provides marketing, sales and communication  
services to Galileo.  Revenues derived from the sale of services to Galileo  
amounted to approximately $233 million in 1994 and $58 million in 1993.  The  
cost to United of services purchased from Galileo amounted to approximately  
$94 million in 1994 and $47 million in 1993. 
 
 
 
Summarized financial information of Galileo follows (in millions): 
 
                                         December 31,      
                                     1994            1993  
                                            
Current assets                       $134            $141 
Non-current assets                    421             467 
  Total assets                        555             608 
Current liabilities                   195             173 
Long-term liabilities                 321             440 
  Total liabilities                   516             613 
    Net assets                       $ 39            $ (5) 
 
 
                                                 Period From 
                                 Twelve Months   September 16, 
                                     Ended       1993 Through 
                                  December 31,   December 31, 
                                      1994           1993     
 
Services revenues                     $801           $ 186 
Costs and expenses                     752             327 
Net earnings (loss)                   $ 49           $(141) 
 
 
During 1993, Galileo recorded $114 million of charges which included the  
cost of eliminating duplicate facilities and operations. 
 
(5) Other Income (Expense) - Miscellaneous 


